AUGHTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON MONDAY, 13 NOVEMBER 2023, IN AUGHTON VILLAGE HALL ANNEXE, COMMENCING AT 7.30pm

CHAIRMAN:


Councillor John Waugh

MEMBERS PRESENT:

As recorded in the Register of Attendance

15752
APOLOGIES were tendered on behalf of:


Councillor Jones
-
personal commitment


Councillor Collins
-
indisposed

APOLOGIES were READ and APPROVED.

15753
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – members were reminded to declare their Interests before the

start of each Agenda Item or when appropriate.

*Councillor Maher referred to Agenda Item 5a)  and confirmed his Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in planning application 2023/0834/FUL, as an adjacent neighbour.

15754
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD 9 OCTOBER 2023, copies circulated prior to meeting, were APPROVED and SIGNED as a correct record.

15755
MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES:

a)
Tree Matters raised during Public Question Time at October Meeting by a local resident (copy of 

Presentation to be circulated to all members prior to meeting) – refer to Agenda Item 7, Para. 15758)  below.

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – the Chairman adjourned the meeting at this stage and invited questions and comments on Agenda Items only from local residents present. 

A resident from Granville Park referred to a planning application for 55 Granville Park and asked the Parish Council to support her objections (the Clerk confirmed the application had been dealt with by members at the October monthly meeting, ie ‘members wished to ensure the revised proposed alterations would not detrimentally harm the character and appearance of Granville Park Conservation Area’).

A resident from Prescot Road thanked the Parish Council for arranging the Ceremony of Remembrance at Granville Park War Memorial.  Despite the weather, there had been a good turnout. 

A resident from Long Lane and Chairman of ARG said he was still trying to get an update on the reason for the delay of the new West Lancashire Local Plan, the next consultation period, and when the proposed Sites for development etc would be coming forward.  He also referred to a recent Local Plan Review Bulletin from the OWLS website relating to a 6 question leaflet for development of the new Local Plan.

(Borough Councillor Hennessy said he would make enquiries about the reason for the delay of the new Local Plan)

A large group of residents from the Smithy Lane area attended the meeting to raise their objections to planning application 2023/0912/FUL  Smithy Lane Farm – agricultural access and track.   The comments included objections to the introduction of larger farm vehicles and machinery on a narrow country lane;  noise pollution and disturbance to neighbours;  increase in traffic and the impact on highway safety;  why were larger vehicles needed and for what type of farming;  impact on wildlife.

The Chairman explained that the Parish Council was a consultee to the Local Planning Authority (LPA) and was able to put forward constructive comments to the LPA on all planning matters but it did not make the final decisions on planning applications – that was the responsibility of the LPA.  
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Public Question Time (Continued)

Another resident raised the issue of overgrown hedges on Smithy Lane.

The Chairman said the easiest way to report such matters was via the ‘Love Clean Streets’ app or via LCC website.

(Borough Councillor Lloyd said local residents could contact their Borough Ward Councillors to sort out overgrown hedges via their ‘Patch Problem’ facility with Lancashire County Council (LCC) Highways Department)

County Councillor David O’Toole confirmed that overgrown hedges could be reported to LCC but it was the owners who were responsible for looking after their own hedges.  Some farmers, in particular, were not maintaining their boundary hedging causing problems with sightlines.

Finally, Borough Councillor Paul Hennessy thanked the Parish Council for arranging the Ceremony of Remembrance again this year.

There being no further comments, the Chairman resumed the meeting.

15756
PLANNING:

a)  Weekly List Items 

There were NO COMMENTS in the cases of:

2023/0899/FUL   0904   0918   0949   

(*Councillor Maher declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in the next application, as an adjacent neighbour, and left the meeting during discussion)

2023/0834/FUL  11 Holt Coppice – members raised no objections to the proposal but wished to ensure full tree protection was afforded to the site.

(Councillor Maher resumed the meeting)

2023/0941/FUL  12 Gaw Hill Lane – members considered the application proposal details were inadequate particularly in respect of ‘parking provision’.

2023/0849/FUL  5 & 7 Eastmead – single storey front extension to Numbers 5 & 7 Eastmead – members noted the history of the site location and the previous decisions for both semi-detached bungalows, ie numbers 5 & 7 independently.  The current application seemed to refer to the joining up of both properties.  However, the proposal would be ‘forward of the building line’ which would detrimentally affect the character of the ‘street scene’.

2023/0912/FUL  Smithy Lane Farm, Smithy Lane – agricultural access and track – members considered the proposal would be inappropriate development in the Green Belt and contrary to WLLP Policies GN1, GN3 & NPPF.  The size of the new agricultural access and track would be out of keeping with the character of the location.  The introduction of larger vehicles to Smithy Lane Farm would lead to an increase in ‘noise and disturbance’ to neighbouring properties and would detrimentally affect the openness of the Green Belt.

b)  Appeals/Planning Control  

Notification of an Appeal Lodged against the refusal of planning permission by WLBC in respect of planning application 2022/0591/FUL  Newstead, Parrs Lane (resubmission of Planning Application 2021/0021) –

erection of 2 residential dwellings after demolition of existing dwelling and associated works.

Notification from LCC of a Planned Road Closure on Blackmoss Lane, Ormskirk, 20.12.2023-22.12.2023 between 8am-6pm each day to enable surface dressing patch work to be carried out.
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Para. 15756 (Continued)

c)  Planning Applications Receiving a Refusal Decision:

2023/0785/FUL  19 Meadow Drive – proposed front dormer, rear dormer and three side dormers with a single storey rear extension and associated internal alterations (conflicts with LP Policy GN3, impact on visual amenity, design and character of area, incongruous addition within the street scene). 

2023/0419/FUL  Elm Farm Equestrian, Elm Farm Nurseries, Butchers Lane – demolition of 3 former stables and redevelopment of the existing equestrian site to form a single residential two storey dwelling with a detached single storey ancillary building to form a home gym (conflicts with LP Policy GN3 and Design Guide, as a result of scale, mass, bulk and height, would result in harm to the rural landscape and visual amenity of the locality).

15757
COMMUNITY EVENTS

a)   Remembrance Sunday – to consider donations arising from the occasion.  It was RESOLVED to make payments to the Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal for the supply of the wreath (£20) s.137;  Royal British Legion donation (£50) from the Paperbank Fund;  Aughton (Old Hall District) Guides donation (£50) from the Paperbank Fund for making and serving refreshments;  Ms Helen Melling, volunteer bugler (£30) gift voucher from the Paperbank Fund.  

b)  Lancashire Best Kept Village Competition 2023 (supported by Barton Grange, Lancashire Association of Local Councils, and Eaves Hall) – a report was given on the Presentation of Awards event held at Eaves Hall in West Bradford, Clitheroe on Monday, 16 October 2023, attended by the Chairman and the Clerk.  The final’s judge this year was Sir Peter Openshaw, Deputy Lieutenant of Lancashire who had served as a Lay Canon of Blackburn Cathedral.  He was born in Broughton and lived in the Ribble Valley and had a strong interest in the countryside and in village life.  Aughton’s achievements included:

· Winner of Medium Villages Class  - Aughton Town Green

Outstanding Features Results:

· Winner of Shops Class – James Henshaw (Butcher) Aughton Town Green
· Hotel/Guest House Class – Highly Commended – Moor Hall – Aughton Town Green

· Public Buildings Class – Highly Commended – Village Hall Aughton Town Green
All Aughton’s entries received very favourable comments from the two sets of judges and the Finals Judge.

15758
TREE MANAGEMENT:

a)   Arboricultural Tree Risk Management Surveys carried out on 6 sites by Bowland Tree Consultancy Ltd:

i)  to receive the ‘Re-Inspection Reports’ carried out on 18 October 2023 – the reports had been circulated to members and it was RESOLVED to approve payment to Bowland Tree Consultancy Ltd in the sum of 

£1,125.00 (plus VAT).  An annual re-inspection of the Quarry Woodland was approved.

ii) to consider and approve the funding for carrying on with the essential work by the approved arboricultural contractor Viking Trees – the tree management work, in the sum of £4,400 (plus VAT) was approved.

b)   Tree Policy (refer ‘Matters Arising from Minutes above) – notes from the Clerk had been circulated to members previously)

Aughton Parish Council owns/manages/maintains 36 acres of public open space all containing trees plus a small woodland.  In view of the many enquiries it received for tree management, particularly during stormy weather, the Parish Council took the decision to engage the services of a Tree Consultancy firm to carry out an arboricultural risk assessment survey of all trees within the boundaries of 6 sites.  For the purpose of the appraisal, a quantified tree risk assessment system was undertaken – a probabilistic risk management approach to tree safety – which involves a structured approach by the Consultant in relation to ‘targets’ (ie people, property and usage) and then an appropriately detailed assessment of the trees was made identifying management recommendations required to reduce any identified risks to an acceptable level.  A qualified approved arboricultural Contractor was engaged to carry out the work.  Going forward, re-inspection visits would continue to be arranged of all areas to ensure good tree management.  After discussion, it was 
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Para. 15758 (Continued)

AGREED to draft a Tree Management Policy together with a Question and Answer section on tree related matters regularly raised by local residents.   The final Draft would be considered by the Finance Committee and returned to a future Agenda for final approval by the full Council.  APPROVED

c)   The Common, off Delph Lane – to receive an update on the request for replacement tree planting.

A further report from a local resident on tree replacement in parts of the Parish, including his site visit with LCC Regional Tree Officer, was NOTED.  

An update was given on the removal of the 2 of the stumps on the Common.  Work on the larger stump on the Common would continue in due course.  The 3 replacement free trees were ‘on order’ via WLBC and planting would take place, when appropriate to do so.  NOTED

15759
CADENT GAS ENQUIRY FOR LAND:  the essential need to relocate a gas governor currently sited near the busy crossroads at Long Lane (notes circulated to members) – MacMarshalls of Bolton had been assisting Cadent Gas for some 6-7 years in trying to find a suitable site for the relocation but without any success.   The land adjacent the Scout Hut site off The Sands on Long Lane scored the most points but other locations needed to be investigated.

The Parish Council was approached and suggestions of various locations near the Long Lane site were also investigated but none appeared to be appropriate for one reason or another.  An engineer from Cadent had confirmed:

‘The Scout Hut land is an ideal location in terms of space to site a governor kiosk but in terms of the gas network itself, it has come to fruition when reviewed that if the new governor kiosk/pipes was to be installed adjacent the Scout Hut, we would create pressure loss issues on our network around the Redsands/Prescot Road area and past the railway station on Long Lane.  Pressure loss could result in loss gas supply to business and domestic properties in this area.  To mitigate this, we would have to lay an extremely large diameter mains (500mm) in the carriageway along Long Lane, unfortunately for us the carriageway is already congested with multi-utilities in this area with x 2 pressure water mains already in the road as well as domestic utilities (LV Electric, Domestic Water, Virgin, BT, Sewers) making a route difficult or not feasible at all.  We are restricted with where we can site our new governor as we cannot cross the railway bridge on Long Lane with a new main and if we lay further up Long Lane towards Liverpool Road, we will create pressure loss issues in the opposite direction.  So our only alternative is an area of land on Redsands Park.’

The Chairman advised that this was only an ‘Enquiry for Land’ at this stage and further information would need to be produced by MacMarshalls/Cadent Gas, ie size of Governor Kiosk, exact siting with full landscaping details, full consultation with local residents via a presentation event at, say,  the Village Hall including a Question & Answer Session, with a financial settlement which would benefit Aughton residents.

The item would be returned to a future Agenda when more details had been received.   NOTED

15760
PARISH FINANCE

a)   Sports Pavilion Project (CIL Monies) – it was RESOLVED to approve the final payment to Diaz Associates of Crosby in the sum of £780 (fee includes additional work in respect of electrical changes;  roof, window and door alterations; site visits; ‘trouble shooting’; and final inspection of the work carried out to the building by Davics Construction Ltd of Maghull).

b)   WLBC – Parish Scheme of Members’ Allowances 2024/25 – after discussion, members considered there was not a need for a Review – neither the Chairman nor Members of Aughton Parish Council received any allowances.  AGREED

c)   WLBC – UKSPF Community Grants Programme (copies circulated to members in advance of the meeting) – the Clerk had attended a Workshop at WLBC on 1 November;  the application process opened on 

10 November and the Application closing date was confirmed at Wednesday, 13 December (a very short timescale).  A member of the Parish Council Finance Committee AGREED to look at the Guidance.
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Para.15760 (Continued)

d)   ACCOUNTS for the month of November 2023 

Income

WLBC – contribution towards general and concurrent expenditure Part II


3,651.50

HM Revenue & Customs – VAT reimbursement





7,030.28

Expenditure









(includes VAT)

Imprest Renewal – direct to the Clerk (1 month)





     94.68

Rawsthorne Commercial Landscaping – includes Winter Maintenance, leaf

  clearance with tipping fees plus additional work for Remembrance Sunday,

  (also includes hire of a stump grinder and associated work £314.50)


 5,051.23

Bowland Tree Consultancy Ltd – return visit for re-inspection of Trees


 1,350.00

Lancashire Turf Supplies Ltd – intensive bowling green maintenance (full)

 2,074.75

Aughton (Old Hall District) Guides donation for making & serving refreshments

   At Remembrance Sunday gathering (Paperbank Fund)




      50.00

Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal – supply of wreath (Free Resource s.137)

      20.00

Royal British Legion – donation (Paperbank Fund)




      50.00

Shaw Savage Business Services – printer toners





    109.80

Agricultural Repair Services Ltd – tractor parts/repair/labour (new hydraulic lift arm etc)      843.86

Diaz Associates – final consultancy fee (Sports Pavilion Project)  CIL monies

     780.00

It was RESOLVED that all the foregoing accounts be made.

e)   Finance/Estimates Meeting – to consider dates (dates for a combined meeting to be confirmed at the December Monthly Meeting).

15761
DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 11 December 2023 

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.55pm.

